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Dear Everyone
As I write this letter, (my last as your priest-in-charge but it may not be my last ever!), I want to say more than anything else THANK YOU EVERYONE for everything you did for me, gave me, said to me on 29th April. Thank you for all your cards, many there have been and still are coming; and thank you Brandeston Hall staff for your parcels. April 29th will be a day that I’ll never forget with a full church at Easton, much joy and excitement, favourite hymns, (brilliant sermon of course!), lots of children to run about making a joyful sound, including making a long banner for me which I now have in my bedroom.
Many people came to the lunch in Brandeston. It was good so many of you came for the excellent lunch, thank you ladies for all that; thank you Paul for your speech which I little deserved. Your gifts were just fantastic; the three paintings each specially painted of the three churches by Sue Scott all mounted together; the three-seater garden seat in hardwood (which I have since discovered was mostly the gift of Easton – great, I now sit on it in the sun) and a large cheque which I will probably use in starting to keep bees again. I’m fascinated by the paintings you gave me as they bring in the characteristics of the three churches and my life; for example, John Bater’s geese and the kissing gate at Kettleburgh, Brandeston Hall, the hounds on the village sign at Easton, my donkeys and my house.

I am sure we all need to improve our gratitude in life and with that thought I bring you this little story.

A little girl was going to a party and her mother told her to be a good girl and to remember, when she was leaving, to thank her hostess. When she arrived home the mother asked if she had thanked her hostess and the little girl replied: ‘No, the girl in front of me did and the lady said, “Don’t mention it” – so I didn’t’!

We need to be thankful to God for so many things, each one of us; the Psalmist David thanks God many, many times in his writing as he says “Sing to the Lord with thanksgiving…” (Psalm 147:7) and we should too, and going further as we thank God for his immeasurable love for us in Jesus Christ. May we show our thanks, our love for Him, “not only with our lips but with our lives”.
God bless you all.
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Cover:-  A peace lily seemed appropriate this month to coincide with the miraculous growth of peace in Northern Ireland.
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	DIARY FOR JUNE 2007


	Friday 1st
	Coffee Morning  10am – 12 noon at Kettleburgh village hall – see below.

	Wednesday 6th
	Discussion Group  10.30am at Bickley, Harriers Walk – see below.

	Wednesday 6th
	Evensong at Letheringham  6.30pm

	Thursday 7th
	100+ Club Draw  11.00am at Brandeston Coffee Morning in village hall.

	Friday 8th
	Film Club  7.30pm at Brandeston village hall – see below.

	Thursday 14th
	Wine Society  8pm at Brandeston village hall – see below.

	Saturday 16th
	Kettleburgh Village Fete  4 – 6pm in Chequers Garden – see below.

	Sunday 17th 
	Easton Gardens Open  2 – 5.30pm – see below.

	Friday 22nd
	1st Earl Soham Scout Group Annual Duck Race  6 – 8pm at Brandeston Bridge – see below.

	Saturday 23rd
	Brandeston Village Fete  2.30 – 5pm at Brandeston village hall – see below.
Followed by Flamenco Night  7.45pm – see below.

	Sunday 1st July
	Kettleburgh Strawberry Tea  3pm at Kettleburgh village hall – see below.


KETTLEBURGH GREEN TRUST – COFFEE MORNING
We invite you to the first coffee morning at the village hall on 1st June from 10 - 12 which is also supported by the Kettleburgh Village Hall Committee, Kettleburgh Parochial Church Council and the Kettleburgh Parish Council.
 

Come and have a chat, let us know what you would like to do other than have a tea or coffee - would you like to buy or sell anything?  Would you like to swap books?  Have you a project you would like to discuss?  Do you need any help with anything?
 

Make a habit of calling in on the first Friday of every month - see you there.
 







          Gwenda Weeks
****************
FILM CLUB

Friday, 8th June at 7.30 p.m. in Brandeston Village Hall.

“The Queen” starring the Academy Award winning actress – Helen Mirren

This is the last film of the current season as there will be a break for the summer months, starting again in September.  

Do come and see this much acclaimed film and have the opportunity to put forward film suggestions for the autumn programme.
****************
WINE SOCIETY
The second meeting of the wine society will be held on Thursday, 14th June in Brandeston village hall starting at 8 o’clock.   

The wines for tasting this time will be Sauvignon Blanc and Syrah from around the world.  

Tickets - £5.  

Further information from: 

Nick Holland-Brown -  684048 or 

Peter Thurlow  -  685673

****************
KETTLEBURGH FETE

Saturday 16th June 4.00 p.m. Chequers Garden 

Thanks to Ron who once again has let the Kettleburgh Fete be held in the lovely gardens at the Chequers Pub. 

Come along and have a great time (with good weather hopefully).
Any items for the various stalls and any offers of help would be appreciated .

We need books, white elephant items, children’s white elephant items, crockery for the ‘smashing time’ stall, and cakes etc. 

We need  help:- selling Grand Draw and Cow-pat competition tickets at Solar in the weeks before the fete; setting up the stalls in the morning of 16th June; help during the fete and help clearing up afterwards on Sunday morning. Its good fun and a great way to get to know people.

Children’s Painting Competition (11yrs and under) 
Theme   ‘A day at the seaside’. Entries to be handed in at the Chequers on Friday 15th June with name, age and address on the back.
 More information from Pat Bishop 723657, or Valerie Compton 723080

****************
EASTON OPEN GARDENS 

                    

Sunday 17th June, 2pm – 5.30pm
Entrance fee:  £3.00

Map and tickets available from any of the gardens. Another golden opportunity to see gardens not normally ‘open to the public’! Afternoon tea at Easton House

Come and join us !

Proceeds to All Saints’ Church, Easton
****************

1ST EARL SOHAM SCOUT GROUP – ANNUAL DUCK RACE

Please come and support your local Beavers, Cubs and Scouts in their centenary year by coming along to the ANNUAL DUCK RACE. It will be held at Brandeston Bridge on Friday 22nd June from 6pm to 8pm. There will be the usual games, stalls, a beer tent, BBQ and of course the duck race itself. Its a quacking good night out for all the family! Any enquiries, Sally and Steve Western. - 685320
****************
BRANDESTON VILLAGE FETE

Saturday, 23rd June starting at 2.30 p.m.

Lots of stalls including lovely cakes, plants for the garden, books, fashion and bric-a-brac, as well as children’s games, mini dog show, excellent teas all to the music of a samba band.  Hope to see you at this local event in support of the Church Fabric Fund and the new Village Hall. 

****************
FLAMENCO NIGHT

Saturday, 23rd June starting at 7.45 p.m.  (postponed from May)

On the evening of the fete the festivities continue with a Flamenco Night.  

An exciting event for Brandeston and an opportunity to enjoy Spanish guitar music, flamenco dancing and a singer.  

Tickets - £12 each include a two course tapas supper -  available from The Queen’s Head, Brandeston Thursday Coffee Morning or from Sue Thurlow – 685673.  

A fund raising event for the New Village Hall.
****************
KETTLEBURGH STRAWBERRY TEA

Sunday 1st July,  3.00 – 5.00pm at Kettleburgh Village Hall.

This has now become a traditional festive afternoon with the most lovely tea, cake and strawberries; there will be a draw and the opportunity to wander round Derek Hill’s garden in the sunshine (we hope!). Please come!

                                     GV
ADVANCED NOTICES

	Fri. 13th July
	6.30pm
	Deanery Rounders Tournament at Brandeston Hall
The tournament is for any boys and girls aged 9 – 13 years and we will need players to win the silver cup. So if you are in that age group we will soon be asking you to practice and then to play. It is a lot of fun.



	Sat. 14th July
	
	Disco and BBQ 
at Brandeston Village Hall starting at 8 o’clock.  

Tickets £10 each from The Queen’s Head, Brandeston Thursday Coffee Morning or Fred Mugleston – 685661.

A fund raising event for the New Village Hall. 


	Sun. 15th July
	10am–5pm
	Ufford Bygones and Fun Day – see below.



	Sun. 29th July
	8am – 1pm
	“The Kettle”

Suffolk Autojumble at Church Farm, Kettleburgh – see below.


	Sat. 4th  August
	2 – 4pm
	Earl Soham Fete


	Sun. 19th August
	4.30pm
	Kettleburgh Pet Service


	Mon. 10th September
	
	Radio play at Brandeston


	Sat. 22nd September
	
	Craft Fair at Brandeston



UFFORD  BYGONES AND FUN DAY

It’s full steam ahead as the plans are being finalised for the fifth Ufford Bygones and Fun Day, which takes place on Sunday 15th July at Crown Farm, off Crownfields, in the village of Ufford, 10.00am to 5.00pm.

The primary aim of the event will be to raise funds for St Elizabeth Hospice, Ipswich. Last year we managed to raise a total of £5,000.

A great day of fun and entertainment is planned. A large number of bygones and attractions have been lined up, including steam engines, agricultural bygones, static displays of vintage tractors and old motor cycles, exhibits of vehicles from the 1920s through to the 1970s, and Minis from the local Mini club.

There will be attractions for all the family, including arts and crafts stalls and games of fun and skill. Play target golf or target football, or why not try your hand at knife throwing. You will get the chance to scoop up a plastic duck from its watery abode using a digger. There’s a children’s driving school, and of course, as you’d expect, there will be the ever popular bouncy castle and much, much more.

If all this seems too much, then why not just sample the food available from the hog roast BBQ and sit down and listen to the sound of local bands.

Entrance is £2 for adults, £1 for children over five, and free for under fives. Free parking.

Please contact Patrick Otter on 07812 037150 for enquiries or further details.

Key facts about St Elizabeth Hospice
· St Elizabeth Hospice was established in 1989 and cares for patients who have a life-limiting illness for whom active treatment aimed at cure is no longer appropriate.

· The focus of our care is quality of life. Our services include day services, in-patient unit, medical services, family support, spiritual support, occupational therapy, physiotherapy and complementary therapies such as massage, reiki and aromatherapy.

· All of our services are free. The Hospice needs to raise £4.2 million a year to cover our running costs and to enable us to continue to provide specialist care to the community of East Suffolk.

For further information about the Hospice, its work or how you can get involved please call Felicity Green or Nikki Ruffles on 01473 727776 www.stelizabethhospice.org.uk
****************
“THE KETTLE” – SUFFOLK’S AUTO JUMBLE
Tractor Spares, Stationary Engines, Vintage Bygones, Motorcycles, Quality Old Tools and Boat Jumble.

Looking for that elusive part?

Need that unique tool?
Find it all and more at Kettleburgh!

Sunday 29th July 2007 from 8.00am to 1.00pm

Pitches £8 Entry for adults and children £2

In aid of Breakthrough Breast Cancer and Kettleburgh Village Hall

Book pitches on 724858 before 9.30pm

FROM THE REGISTERS
DR SHEILA WRAY (NĒE MACKAY)
Sadly we report the death of Sheila Wray, aged 67 years, who died at her home, 94 College Road, Framlingham on Monday 14th May surrounded by her family. Sheila had spent 20 years as a well liked member of the Framlingham Medical Practice, and at times the doctor for both Framlingham College and Brandeston Hall. As a result she had many friends and furthermore she and David had a social life through Levington Yacht Club where they enjoyed racing. Sheila had close ties with Kettleburgh as she raised her family at both the Old Rectory and the Old School; her three children Susie, Lorna (Lou) and Colin went to Framlingham College. Sheila was a faithful church member and would attend either Brandeston or Kettleburgh each Sunday when she was available. A thanksgiving service for her life will be held at Kettleburgh Church on Thursday 24th May. A full obituary will feature in next month’s magazine.

We send our love and sympathy to David, Lorna and Colin, her brother Clive and all the family.

May she rest in peace.





                          GV
****************
GRAHAM BAKER
With sadness we record the death of Graham Baker on 19th April after a long illness. Graham and Joan had lived in Church Road, Kettleburgh for 45 years where they brought up their three children. Graham enjoyed spending time in his garden and in his shed carving objects out of wood, but the last two years of deteriorating health had been particularly difficult for him.

We send our love and sympathy to Joan, Jill, Trevor, Ian and all the family.

            Valerie Upson

****************
ERIC SMITH
It is with sadness we record the death of Eric Smith of Church Road, Kettleburgh. Eric Charles Smith was born in 1927 in Sibton. He worked in the foundry of the Smyth drill works in nearby Peasenhall for 25 years and when the firm closed down he got a job as a paint sprayer at Richard Garrett works in Leiston where he worked until they closed down and he was made redundant. He married Elsie Harle in 1952 and they had four children, Carol, Shirley, Robin and Michael. Elsie passed away suddenly in 1975 from a stroke. The family moved to Kettleburgh in 1978 and Eric worked part time at Martley Hall in Easton for Major Lee-Smith as a gardener/handyman. He was well known around Kettleburgh for his Reliant Robin in which he went to work and to the village shop. His family gave him a surprise retirement party in the village hall where, surrounded by his family and friends, the Major presented him with a gold watch.

Ill health forced him to give up work completely and he was nursed at home by Carol. He passed away  suddenly in hospital on April 21st, aged 79. He leaves behind two daughters, two sons, three grandchildren – Lorraine, Rachel and Jac, and two great-grandchildren - Zara and Sky.

We send our love and sympathy to Carol, Shirley, Robin, Michael and all the family.

            Valerie Upson

PAST EVENTS

PALM SUNDAY (1st April)
We were visited by the Bishop of Dunwich on this Sunday, who came to Easton and Brandeston. In Easton we gathered at Easton Harriers Kennels and processed (with Jakko the donkey) singing a hymn, to church where we celebrated a Holy Communion service. Jakko came in for the first hymn.

A quick journey by the Bishop and me brought us to Brandeston Little Green (the village sign) where we assembled, many people, to process to church. We sang half a hymn and then walked to the new church gates (erected in memory of Colonel Demetriadi) where we gathered for the dedication prayers by the Bishop. This is the prayer that Bishop Clive used:
We dedicate these gates, crafted and placed in this holy place. May all that has been done be held in honour and respected with care, for the benefit and wellbeing of this church and community. May the work of human hands lift our hearts to praise, and lift our hands in prayer for God’s world. In the name of the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit, one God who lives and reigns for ever and ever. Alleluia.
Amen

We sang the rest of the hymn and went into church for a Holy Communion Service taken by the Bishop. There were many people gathered and we thank the Bishop (and his wife Sue) for these happy occasions, and coming to us twice in a month!

            GV

****************
ROGATION SUNDAY

This year saw a change of venue for the service, which was held at Church Farm, Kettleburgh by kind invitation of John and Anne Bater. The weather forecast was not good so the first part of the service took place in the church where the hymns were accompanied by the organ, augmented by the band, and there were readings by representatives of both parishes. When the time came for the procession the rain was fairly light so we walked down the path to a point where we could look across the Deben valley towards Monewden, and asked for God’s blessing on the crops growing in the fields and the animals grazing in the river meadows. Even John’s geese and goslings put in an appearance at the right moment. Then we walked to the garden and reached the shelter of the marquee just before the rain really set in. There we found the band waiting to play for our next hymn, Laurie having switched from organ to violin. Jackie gave us a thought provoking talk on the tree of life from the book of Revelation and during our final hymn a collection was taken to be given to Christian Aid.
The marquee easily accommodated the 35 people who attended and after the service everyone enjoyed a cup of tea and some cake while chatting to friends as the rain continued to fall outside, but we felt that at least it was good for the crops. Our thanks go to John and Anne for their hospitality, to the members of the band and to all who brought the delicious cakes for tea.




                          Valerie Upson
****************
GRAHAM’S RETIREMENT PARTY

The celebrations on Sunday 29th April, to mark the retirement of the Reverend Graham Vellacott, will remain in our memories for a long time.
A service was held in the morning for the whole benefice, and many more, at Easton Church. Representatives of all three churches were invited to contribute to a joyful service with the sound of bells and lively singing in contrast to quieter, more thoughtful moments.

A short time later the same people and many more of Graham and Mary’s friends from the villages, met again at Brandeston village hall. It was particularly good to see their daughters, Heather, with Daniel (3yrs) and ‘Tich’, who came a long way to share in the day.

Paul Baker spoke briefly about Graham’s contribution to the lives of so many people. He joked about the wear and tear on local roads caused by the vicar, only to find that he was nearer the truth than he had expected. He went on to describe the qualities that have allowed Graham to become such an important part of village life, summing it up with one of Graham’s favourite words – faithful. This speech, and Graham’s reply, were followed by the presentation of gifts. A beautiful picture of the three churches along with Soham House and the much-loved donkeys was painted by Sue Scott. There was also a garden seat to encourage Graham and Mary to make the most of their retirement. The remainder of the generous donations was combined into a cheque. Inside information suggests that it might be used to rekindle Graham’s enthusiasm for bee-keeping.

A party isn’t a party without food and the food and drink for this occasion was special, almost like the story of the loaves and the fishes. Plates laden with food appeared from all directions and disappeared almost as quickly. Thank you to everyone who made a contribution.

We are all thinking of Graham as he prepares to go into hospital and we pray for a quick and restful recovery. We look forward to seeing him again as a priest and a friend when he is better.






                Mary Baker
****************
KETTLEBURGH QUIZ EVENING
Another close and exciting Quiz Evening was held in Kettleburgh Village Hall on Friday 27th April, raising the sum of £900 for the Motor Neurone Disease Association in Suffolk. Many thanks are due to everybody who supported this event, both behind the scenes and those competing. The next quiz will be held on Friday 16th November for BBC Children in Need. Book early (724609) as the tickets sell very quickly!                                Nicky Comer
****************
DISCUSSION GROUP

The discussion group has just started on a new course of three sessions about the linked dioceses of St Edmundsbury and Kagera in Tanzania.  The study leaflets cover the topics of education, farming and evangelism.

Our first meeting was on education, when we noted the differences in class size, expenditure per student, and numbers attending secondary education.  The personal comments of a student and a teacher from each area gave insights into just how different school life is.  All secondary teaching in Kagera is in English but only some primary schools teach English, so pupils find it hard at first.  Facilities provided in schools in Tanzania are pretty basic and most children have to balance schooling with practical tasks at home.

We also looked at what the Bible has to say about education and the responsibilities of parents to teach their children life skills.  In the Bible children are often shown as spiritually aware and having special qualities.  It also underlines a sense of self-value and the equality of young and old in God’s sight.  The values underpinning our education system today produced some lively discussion!

We also considered the link between churches and schools and, from the leaflet, we used the prayers which had been written by African women for their children and our own prayers for local schools, teachers and young people.

The next session, on farming in the two countries, will take place on Wednesday 6th June at 10.30am at Bickley, Harriers Walk, Easton.
               Jane Woodbury-Eggins
****************

BRANDESTON 100+ CLUB

The draw for May 2007 took place at the Village Hall on Thursday 3rd May. Winners were:

1st Prize

Sue Etheridge

2nd Prize

Pat Peck

The draw for June will take place at the village hall on Thursday 7th June at 11.00am.
****************

KETTLEBURGH PLANT SALE

Early risers on 12th May were able to have first pick of plants and enjoy a cup of tea at the Village Hall.  The sale started at 8.00a.m and there was a constant buzz of activity right through till 12 noon.  Where else in Suffolk (or even in England?) could you select from over 40 varieties of tomatoes?  Derek provided a comprehensive list of the different varieties.  If you would like to refer to the list again you can find it online at: http://www.onesuffolk.co.uk/KettleburghPC/  Just follow the link on the home page.  Peppers, cucumbers, courgettes (or marrows if you leave them too long!) and cauliflowers are just a few of the vegetable plants that were available.  Following all the rain, planting conditions will be ideal.  Although the skies were cloudy, the atmosphere in the hall was warm and friendly.  There was time to catch up on the latest news, chat with friends, make new acquaintances, buy raffle tickets and enjoy a cup of tea or coffee.  The Produce Stall had a good variety of jams and chutneys, cakes, eggs, lettuces and even an early bunch of radishes.    The sale made a record sum of £604.76 and was held in aid of St Andrew’s Church Fabric Fund.  Thanks to all who helped to make it such a success.

               Jackie Clark

May be past sell-by date, but I am not fussy.

NOTICES & NEWS
KETTLEBURGH LOCAL COUNCILLOR DETAILS

Following the local elections on 3rd May, your new District and County Councillor details are as follows:

	District Councillor:

Mr Bob Snell

Moonrise

Cretingham

Woodbridge

IP13 7BG

t: 01728 685877

e: Bob.Snell@suffolkcoastal.gov.uk
	County Councillor:

Mr P Bellfield

The Old Rectory

Grundisburgh Road

Clopton

Woodbridge

IP13 6QB

t: 01473 735859

e: peter.bellfield@councillors.suffolkcc.gov.uk




Your new Parish Councillors are:

	John Bater
	Church Farm
	723532
	jbater@suffolkonline.net

	Tim Chase
	Home Farm 
	685228
	timbridge3@btinternet.com

	Rod Durbin
	Brambleside
	723141
	rdurbin@communique-creative.com

	Patrick Garland
	March House
	621211
	patrick.garland@alpharma.com

	David Harris
	Watermill House
	723839
	dharris@mhbuk.com

	Trevor Jessop
	The Old Brewhouse
	724272
	trevorjessop@btinternet.com

	Vikki Neilson
	1 Barrel Cottages
	724711
	derrick48@btopenworld.com

	Gwenda Weeks
	Corner Cottage
	723703
	gwendaweeks@btinternet.com


Patrick Garland was co-opted as the eighth Councillor at the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council. If you have concerns about, or suggestions for, village life, these are your representatives, so make your views known to them.  They will be pleased to hear from you.                                                                                               


         
             Jackie Clark    Clerk to the Council

****************
KETTLEBURGH ANNUAL PARISH MEETINGS

The Annual Parish Meetings took place on 15 May in the Village Hall.  About 30 people attended and John Bater chaired the first meeting.  He received reports from County and District Councillors, St Andrew’s Church, the Village Green, the Village Hall and the Parish Council.   If you missed the meeting, you can read all these reports on the website: http://www.onesuffolk.co.uk/KettleburghPC/ After a time for refreshments  (including birthday cake to celebrate John’s birthday), the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council began with the election of a new Chairman, Trevor Jessop, with David Harris as Vice-Chairman.  Items on the agenda included support for the new Coffee Morning project, a discussion about the drainage problems in Mill Lane and the consideration of a planning application.  Why not come along to the next meeting at 7.15p.m on Wednesday 11th July? There is always an Open session at the beginning of the meeting and you will be welcomed with a cup of tea or coffee.        

                                                                                                Jackie Clark    Clerk to the Council
****************
USE IT OR LOSE IT

Visitors to Brandeston Coffee morning continue to grow and this is now very well supported.

Many also take the opportunity to use the Post Office Home Service and are often surprised at the extent of the facilities and service available to them, in fact more than the usual Sub-Post Office, so give it a visit and see for yourself what can be done.
****************
BRANDESTON VILLAGE PLAN

A Brandeston Parish Meeting on 16th April 2007, which was well attended, included a presentation to the village by our Suffolk County Councillor, Peter Bellfield, and a representative from Suffolk ACRE, Jon Bell,  about the opportunity to prepare a village plan.  So why is one needed?

It is quite clear that local authorities are under pressure to develop a strategy for the future for the region which will accommodate an increase in housing and infrastructure, but this must be seen to have been arrived at through consultation with the present population.  This means there is now a unique opportunity for a village like Brandeston to express its views clearly, concisely and with authority of its parishioners, and so directly influence the development policies which will be applied here in the future.  To do this, of course, the village must present a view which has been obtained by genuine consensus.  Developing a plan is optional, however, but if Brandeston chose not to do so then it is likely to be viewed by the authorities as apathetic about its future development, and our Parish Councillors would then have little ammunition in their future negotiations on our behalf. Surely only Brandeston people know what is best for Brandeston?  How, then, is this to be done?

Parishioners agreed at the meeting of 16th April that the idea of developing a village plan should be explored further.  Approximately 16 villagers volunteered their skills to assist in the project, either as part of the opinion gathering and analysis work or to disseminate surveys/questionnaires and ensure that a representative statement of intent can be documented.  The process to be used is not yet defined – and this action plan will be amongst the first elements to be set out – but will include canvassing all villagers (surveys/public meetings, etc) on their feelings about the future of Brandeston and publishing these as they coalesce into a formal plan; eg: are developments needed, or should Brandeston be left well alone?     

It is therefore intended to hold an inaugural project meeting on Wednesday 27th June at 8pm in the village hall for the 16 volunteers to form a committee, elect a Chairman and outline its initial tasks.  Any villager who missed the chance to volunteer at the Annual Parish meeting will be most welcome to attend.
         David Risk  

         Chairman

         Brandeston Parish Council
****************
VILLAGE OF THE YEAR COMPETITION

Brandeston has entered the Calor Village of the Year Competition – the first prize being £1,000. Judging takes place in June and they will be looking for good community spirit, village activities involving all ages and interests of our community as well as a smart, attractive appearance of the village and how we care for our local environment.

Points are awarded as follows:


Community Spirit

30 points


General Appearance
20 points


Parish Council

20 points


Natural Environment
20 points


Special activities

10 points

Three villages will go forward to the county final which will be judged by Rachel Sloane of Radio Suffolk. So you may see judges walking around the village from the 1st week of June onwards and may be asked for your view on what it’s like to live in Brandeston and what goes on here.

We have a pretty village with a lot happening at the New Village Hall for all interests – so hopefully we will have a good chance of at least reaching the final.
****************
NEW HEAD FOR EASTON SCHOOL
We are pleased to announce that Cheryl Singleton has been appointed to be Head Teacher of Easton Primary School from 1st September 2007 onwards. The appointment follows two days of interview at the end of May. At present Cheryl is Deputy-Head of Sproughton Primary School. 

Cheryl  (née Atkins) has considerable connections with the school and these parishes as she is an old girl of the school. She spent her childhood in Church Road, Kettleburgh and was happily married in Kettleburgh Church, to Stephen Singleton, on 20th October 2001. Cheryl is a graduate of Homerton College, Cambridge and spent an initial year of training with Mary Baker at Orford School where Mary is Deputy-Head. Well, that is enough!

We welcome Cheryl and wish her well as she comes to a good school, with good staff and friendly pupils. May the years to come be happy and successful.                                       GV

****************
HOLY COMMUNION SERVICES IN HOO AND LETHERINGHAM
In addition to our benefice services, people might like to know that there will be Holy Communion services at Hoo and Letheringham at 8.30am on alternate Sundays during their inter-regnum. The exception to this will be that on 3rd June there will be one at 10am at Monewden, a benefice Holy Communion service instead. On 10th June it will be at Hoo, the next week at Letheringham and so on. Confirmation of these services can be obtained from Margaret Doe on 01473 737238.

        ATNF

****************
SUMMER EVENSONG T LETHERINGHAM
Summer Evensong has resumed at Letheringham Church at 6.30pm on the first Wednesday of the month during the Summer. The next will therefore be on 6th June, then 4th July, 1st August and 5th Sept.

It is a beautiful setting on a lovely summer evening.



      ATNF
****************
1885 MAPS

Brandeston PCC own two large Ordnance Survey Maps 42 inches x 28½ inches (107 x 73cm) printed in 1885. These are on a scale of 25 inches (84cm) to the mile and show every building, tree, piece of water as it was then. Included are Kettleburgh New Hall, Watermill House, the Chequers, Red House, Brunswick Farm and Lodge Farm in Kettleburgh together with parts of Framlingham and Easton.

They will be on show on Saturday 23rd June at the Brandeston Fete. Offers to buy the coloured originals could be made or parts interesting to parishioners could be photocopied and a donation made to the church.



      WMW
WHAT JESUS DOES IS WHO HE IS

This is the sermon preached by Graham on Sunday 29th April in Easton Church, at his last service as Priest-in-Charge. It is based on these readings: Isaiah 6:1-8 and St Luke 4:14-22.

Rupert Brooke, the poet, paid a “dirty little boy” sixpence to wave to him from Liverpool quay as he set forth on a voyage to the USA. It was just the expression of a longing for friendliness in a lonely hour.

This I don’t have need of, there is great support and plenty on the quay, you are here of your own free will, to share and enjoy a togetherness and I’m sure we can. I am going to stop and give you a sentence to hold and it is this, “What Jesus does is who he is”. Think about that, enjoy and maybe we’ll return to it. This is a watershed, a turning point, for you, for me, for the community, for the church in the parishes and even beyond, but not an end, far from that. I chose the readings with these points in mind.

Isaiah, an average run of the mill priest (like me!), was in the temple as he should be and he had a vision. It was not unusual for people to be spoken to by God in this way; the whole vision was very clear. What did he see? This was going to change his life; very important. He saw God in this vision on a throne, he says, “high and lifted up”, every bit of honour and authority was given to him, Almighty God. In the presence of God his life was exposed, he was not the man he thought he was, in the temple he thought he was alright, living a life that was normal alongside other people who also thought the same, but now he could see he was not right with God. “I am a man of unclean lips”. “I have seen the King …”. This is amazing, it is something that can touch us, it touched me and brought me to the priest where I am today and that has been/is a joy, fulfilment. But this is not the end, he needed cleansing, preparing, was he ready for God’s work? He was cleaned with the fire from the altar, it speaks to us of a change, he had to be prepared, we have to be prepared before the Spirit comes to us, this is God’s business and he calls us all in varying ways, the words came to Isaiah. They come to us at this watershed, “Whom shall I send and who will go for us?” Many, many men and women have responded to this as Isaiah did. “Here am I, send me”. Note how he did not hold back, there was no “yes, but”, “if only”, “well soon”, “I could give a little”; he was available to give himself without compromise. So that was the calling of Isaiah, it can be our calling. This is a new chapter for the church in the valley, it can be a new chapter for each of us. I give you these words again, “What Jesus does is who he is”.

Now we look at the Gospel reading. Here in St Luke Jesus is coming back to his own village to Galilee, Galilee was a region, a county as well as a sea, he had been for training in the desert, now he comes home. Many of us can remember coming home from being away; at school, army, work, holidays, we’ve been in a different environment, but now we are back to changes of scene, people, climate, the world has moved on, nothing stands still, if it did it dies; but we come with Jesus here and go to the place he was familiar with, the synagogue church. he is given a scroll to use, this is not unusual because anyone could be given the scroll to read, but he found this special piece of Isaiah, which says, “The Spirit of the Lord is upon me … He has sent me … to proclaim the acceptable year of the Lord”. (Isaiah 61:1-2) “What Jesus does is who he is”. From here he went forward to show who he was, his ministry had begun, it was to heal, to make blind eyes see, train his disciples, but more – to die and live again so that all could be forgiven and know the love he came to bring – he showed by his life who he was. As we go forward with new opportunities, a new mission for life and the church, we need to be open to the Spirit of the Lord, He will come to us and be with us.

Jesus came to his own place, his own people, and quoted from Isaiah, the Isaiah, who had taken up the challenge of the Lord’s servant, saying “here am I, send me”. Jesus came saying the “Spirit is on me”, he is on each one of us now and in the future. Are we open and willing to the coming of this Spirit? I pray that we are. Amen
SHEEP AT BRANDESTON CHAPEL
The Chapel Graveyard is an important site for wild flowers, orchids and grasses and over 68 species have been recorded over the years. In June 2004 over 200 orchids were counted.
After discussions with the Suffolk Wildlife Trust, it was agreed that we should graze the site with some sheep in the Spring.

Fortunately, Mr Compton from Kettleburgh was able to lend us some sheep to graze the lower part of the site.

The sheep, six ewes with six lambs, are one of the rare breeds (Oxford Downs) and have been quite an attraction. Many people have been with their cameras to capture the sight of them at the Chapel.

Four of the lambs and one ewe are being exhibited at the Hadleigh and Suffolk Shows this year in the rare breeds class.

It is hoped that later in the year, we shall have them back again – possibly October.

                                                                                                                                                                         JHG
HAPPINESS
To see a meadow in the spring

Or watch a swallow on the wing

To hear a church bell’s distant chime

To stand in wonder lost in time

All life’s dreams can wait awhile

If only you can learn to smile

Make someone happy every day

And all these dreams will come your way.

                                              M.C. Lynch
TIMES PAST
In April 1997 and October 2005 I wrote about the Tye family who emigrated to Ballarat, Victoria, Australia. They lived at Margaret Catchpole Cottage or Sot’s Hole in Brandeston, leaving the village in 1854.
Their descendants come back in 1980 and subsequently James Moorman visited them when he was in Australia. Over the years they have kept in touch. The latest news was received from them this week concerning the 10 year drought that continues.
I quote from Joan Ogilvie’s letter:
‘We are now well into autumn when the farmers need to sow their crops. All this week the forecasters said that we would receive good rains over three days. That happened yesterday in some parched places north of us but we had a mere 8mls. It is a start but to be of any use we need “run-off” into dams and reservoirs. We need lots and lots more follow up rains before we can say the drought is broken.

This has been the worst drought since white man settled in Australia. It has gone on for 10 years. The farmers can’t sell their farms and many have had to walk off the land held for three or four generations. Suicide figures have climbed dramatically in farming communities.
All farmers are hand feeding their animals with grass, hay or even straw. It is palatable with molasses in it. With the great demand for grass-hay the prices have sky-rocketed. Some have sunk bores into the ground and been fortunate to find underground water. Others have to buy water from carters who are licensed to sell it from a few designated storages or tapping into the water table under the ground. The whole water situation has become a “hot political potato”. It is only plenty of rain though that will be the answer.

We have lost all our dahlias and chrysanthemums show no sign of bloom. We are concentrating on trying to keep our trees alive and travelling miles in the pickup to fill buckets from a spring. We are not allowed to water our gardens at all so our house is sitting in the middle of dead lawns.

Please pray that God will send us rain in abundance. Good wishes to that beautiful little village of Brandeston.’

Let us in Britain count our blessings and pray with them.

       WMW
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